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ERISWELL PARISH COUNCIL 
Parish clerk: Nicola Glading 
Phone: 01842 337488 
Email: eriswellparishclerk@outlook.com 
Website: http://eriswell.onesuffolk.net 

 

MINUTES 
of the Eriswell Parish Council Meeting held on  

                                October 17th 2023 at the Reading Rooms, Eriswell  
Present: 
Cllr L Hall Chairman 
Cllr R Hall 
Cllr A James 
In attendance: C/ Cllr C Noble, Nicky Glading, parish clerk, and one member of the public 
 

2023/ 68 CHAIRMANS WELCOME and RECORDING OF MEETING  
 The Chairman welcomed all to the meeting. No recording.   

2023/ 69 APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE  
a. 

b. 
Apologies for absence had been received from: EPC Footpath Warden Mr G Tolmie, 
Cllr B Foster, Cllr J Foster, Cllr A Bibbey, Cllr P Maxfield, D/Cllr G Kelly 
The Councillors consented to accept the apologies received 

 

2023/ 70 DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST   
 None   

2023/71 MINUTES OF THE MEETING HELD ON 19th September 2023  
a. The minutes of the Parish Council meeting held on 19th September 2023 were 

unanimously AGREED and the Chairman authorised to sign the same  

 

b. Business remaining from the meeting not on this agenda: none  

2023/72 PUBLIC PARTICIPATION  

 (i) The are potholes at Little London (a private road) Elveden potholes 
remind them: clerk to remind Elveden estates 

(ii) Road closed all evening at the A1065 junction 
(iii) It is difficult to get out in the mornings at the A1065 junction, there 

were once plans for traffic lights 

 

2023/73 UPDATES FROM COUNTY/DISTRICT COUNCILLORS  

a. Update from Sqn. Ldr. Stew Geary  Clerk to contact Sqn Ldr Geary to ascertain if he 
has received the Email from Cllr Bibbey about the Churchyard  

 

b. Update from C/Cllr Colin Noble: Working hard on potholes, there is a new 
Highways contractor. Progression to the Sharpes Corner traffic lights has been 
slow: this should impact on traffic 
It is important that any and all reports are officially entered by the member of 
public on the appropriate website. The issue will then reported, logged and 
referenced. If there is no action perceived, please report the matter to C/Cllr Noble   
Suffolk County Council are going into the budget rounds, i.e.  working out how not 
to take too much Council Tax. The area has an ageing population. 
The are several new District Councillors, C/Cllr Noble looks forward to seeing them 
deliver their promises (e.g. playgrounds)  
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C/Cllr Noble is disappointed that the anticipated new sports facilities are not 
coming. 
Sqn Ldr Geary would be talking about F35s, very noisy. All we can really do is ask 
them to stick to the flight paths. 
Q: Mrs Brunning told the meeting that she has been told that road will be widened 
using money from the developments at Lakenheath? 
A: I have not seen this on any S106 agreements: if you widened the road, it might 
mean that traffic flows faster through the village.  
If the Church wall does come down, he will ask County to fix  
Q: Will there be notices about the traffic lights going up? 
A: Yes, and there will be time delays within the circuit so you can cross over the 
road  
Q: Any idea of time table? 
A: Depends on the `housing trigger`. Persimmon are currently doing archaeological 
digs in Eriswell road. 

c. Update from West Suffolk D/Cllr G Kelly and /or D/Cllr T Whitehand 
a.     Update from West Suffolk District Councillor G Kelly (by note) : Lots going on, 
there was some disruption at a  Council meeting. The visitors repeated what they 
said the previous month and monopolised the microphone. A man turned up in 
orange suit. The Chairman adjourned the meeting. Cllr Kelly arrived home at 
1.25am that night. 
Streetlights - grant to replace old sodium bulbs LED - this will come out of the WSC 
Environment Fund and now been signed off. This is a straightforward grant which 
can be back dated to April of last year 
Western Way Hub has been halted. The initial plan was to be a bit like Mildenhall 
hub but, as time went by, but all the potential occupants pulled out apart from the 
Archives Dept. Suffolk County are facing a £22m hole in budget. 
Eriswell Road site: Cllr Kelly has put on notice a reserved matters application- going 
to full committee in December, when a Councillors calls it in it has to go to full 
Committee, i.e. not decided by Delegation Panel. There is acceptance from the 
planning department that before that happens there must be an up to date noise 
report. MoD reports were in 2015 prior to F35 arrival. D/ Cllr Kelly is getting 3 or 4 
calls a week complaining about noise levels. Comment: increase in night flying 

 

2023/74 EARLSFIELD GRASS CUTTING    

a. Update on grass cutting: none  

2023/75 MATTERS RELATING TO PLANNING  

a.  NOTED: the Notice of Appeal for application DC/22/0768  
Land adjacent to 42 Earlsfield NOTED 

 

b.  Councillors considered application DC/23/1570/FUL : Relocation of existing office 
container for material testing laboratory  
Location: Recycling Centre Brandon Road Eriswell Suffolk 
Applicant: Mr Rory Holbrook, Rory J Holbrook Ltd 
Decision: No comment 

 

2023/76 FINANCE/ AUTHORISATION OF PAYMENTS/ DONATIONS  

a. The September 2023 itemised expenditure/ invoices for payment were considered 
and AGREED the signatories authorised to sign the relevant cheques 
 

Payee Item Amount 
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Lakenheath Parish Council 
Reimburse for purchase of poppy wreath 
for Remembrance service £20.00 

SALC Payroll service to 30.09.2023 £54.00 

Staff October 2023 £362.97 
 

b. To consider opening a Lloyds Savings Account. Information link sent to Councillors 
21.09.2023 Option two was thought to be preferred, final decision to be taken to 
the next meeting when more Councillors will be able to attend 

 

c. To consider the Budgets for 2024-2025 and prepare for setting of EPC precept in 
January 2024 
Cllr A Bibbey had sent in a comment: I will go with the collective view on the night 
save for the fact that I believe that as the Recreation Ground has no income, I 
believe the parish council should be financially supporting it. This to include petrol 
for grass cutting, and as it seems unlikely from Garth’s enquiries that grant funding 
will be available, we may need EPC funding if we are to make the pavilion more 
useable and/or install extra exercise/play equipment. 
Perhaps a provision of £5-10,000 should be set aside for the next financial year so 
we could make a start.  
Also the church will be formally submitting a request for a grant for £500 towards 
the churchyard maintenance. I will try and email this separately for tonight but 
forgive me if I don’t have time but please discuss anyway. 
Deferred to next meeting 

 

2023/77 SID REPORT   

a. Report from SID management volunteers Cllr R Hall and G Tolmie 
Mr Tolmie could not attend the meeting but had sent the following Report: 
The SID is currently at the start of the village of Eriswell. Measures vehicles coming 
from A1065. There are between 2700 and 3100 vehicles per weekday passing this 
point heading towards Eriswell. There are between 1900 and 3100 vehicles per day 
over the weekend heading towards Eriswell. The busiest times during the week are 
07:00-08:30 (Avg. 310 cars p/h) and 17:30-18:30 (Avg. 280 cars p/h). The 85th 
Percentile Speed (most people) travel at or below 34.9 MPH past his point. The 
50th Percentile Speed (half the traffic) travel at or below 29.2 MPH past his point. 
The fastest speed recorded was 65MPH. Most vehicles exceed 35 MPH between 
06:00 and 08:00 in the morning on weekdays Most vehicles exceed 35 MPH 
between 12:00 and 13:00 in the morning on Saturday Most vehicles exceed 35 
MPH between 16:00 and 17:00 in the morning on Sunday Enough objective 
evidence has been gathered at various points throughout the parish to show that 
most drivers speed along the B1112. This situation is likely to continue until speed 
enforcement takes place or vehicle registration numbers are recorded and 
warnings/fines are issued. 

 

2023/78 SIGNPOSTING AT LORDS WALK/ EARLSFIELD    

a. Councillors to consider if there should there be a village sign “Lords Walk” (action 
from previous meeting) will still be RAF Lakenheath  
Deferred to next meeting 

 

b. Update on response from C/Cllr C Noble on “Deterioration of Signage” report (from 
previous meeting) The clerk reported that C/Cllr Noble had agreed to make the 
necessary repairs to the dilapidated signage: clerk to report online 

 

2023/79 CHAIRMANS and CLERKS REPORT  

a. Chairmans itinerary and report, to include  
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a) The Chairman reported on the meeting with the landowners on 11th 
October 2023. The meeting was held in the Lakenheath parish office. 
Attending were Cllr L Hall, Mr G Tolmie, Mr Brian Hewlitt, Mr David Shipp 
and the clerk. Cllr Hall told the meeting that the group The viewed plans 
and would welcome full council opinion.  

b) Update on streetlights at Radcliff Road and new LED grants: no progress, it 
may be prudent to start the process again, as Sqn Ldr Geary has confirmed 
that the lights were handed over to Suffolk County Council some years ago: 
however, SCC have no record of this.  

c) BHF: Expression of interest has been submitted, awaiting commencement 
date grant application for a defibrillator  

 
APPENDIX 
A 

b. Councillors’ reports 
a) Update from Cllr P Maxfield about Speed Officers deployment (from 

previous meeting) Not present 
b) Update on prevention of damage to the Church wall at Eriswell 

A Bibbey: I am in conversation with the church insurers. The policy does 
cover damage to the wall by a third party but I will be having further 
discussions, possibly a site visit, before taking further action. 

c) Update from Cllr A Bibbey on purchase of new noticeboards at Earlsfield 

Shops on repairs to the damaged noticeboard at Earlsfield shops: not 

progressed as I have to see if the existing noticeboard posts are suitable for 

a new board. I am in Brandon tonight and will take my clipboard and tape 

measure. 

 

c. Reports from other groups 
a) Eriswell Recreation Ground Committee see Appendix  
b) Reading Rooms Committee A Bibbey Outside of front doors now 

painted. New LED batten lights installed last Saturday by James 
Brunning as well new power points in the kitchen to facilitate multiple 
kettle boiling. A new kettle will be following. Cllr managed borrowing a 
tower which we erected in the hall last Saturday enabling me to 
photograph the loft area. I just need to take a look at the felt roof over 
the kitchen and toilets and I shall then be able to conclude my condition 
report and share t will the RR committee and the EPC before submitting 
it to Elveden Farms to form a basis for discussion 

c) Poors Charity: next meeting 
d) Report from Mr G Tolmie, Eriswell Footpath Warden 
e) Thermal Imaging project update (Mr Tolmie) 

 
Appendix 
B 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Appendix 
C 
Appendix 
D 
 

2023/80 EXCHANGE OF INFORMATION: Information may be shared (with the permission of 
the Chairman) 

 

 Forthcoming meetings  
December 5th 2023 

 

 

Meeting closed 8.25pm 
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Appendix A  
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Appendix B 

 

Appendix C 
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Appendix D 

 


